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Subject: A COUPLE OF QUESTIONS PLEASE Date: March 29, 2017
Dear Father X, 
I visited an Adoration Chapel where the Blessed Sacrament is exposed. 
1. There were many statues of saints and Our Lady below and around in the sanctuary due to renovation of the main church building. 
2. There was also a tabernacle (brought there from the church) with the Eucharist reposed in it alongside the regular place in the chapel for the Blessed Sacrament. 
3. A baptism was conducted there with the back of the priest ministering the Sacrament turned to Our Lord. 
May I have your comments on these apparent irregularities please? (Your name will not be used by me.) 
Michael

SOME RESPONSES RECEIVED TILL DATE
1. Date: Thu, 30 Mar 2017 11:10:00 +0530
These things are not liturgically proper. The matter has to be referred to the Bishop.

Fr. A (Canon Lawyer)

2. Date: Thu, 30 Mar 2017 17:40:09 +0530

It seems they used the chapel as a sort of godown to keep the statues. They were not kept for veneration. They should have used some other place to keep the statues.

The same can be said about the tabernacle. When there is a place in the chapel for the tabernacle with the Blessed Sacrament, why to keep another tabernacle?

Then people remaining in the church with their backs towards the Blessed Sacrament: very sorry to say that nowadays nobody pays attention to these points. It depends on how much one is conscious of the truths of our faith. When this awareness is not there, all such irreverences take place. 

Fr B., S.S.P. (former longtime editor of PETRUS magazine)
3. Date: Thu, 30 Mar 2017 17:42:30 +0000 (UTC)
Difficult to arrive at any judgement on account of the prevailing circumstances of renovating church. The intention of the priests would absolve him of the wrong even though objectively it seems that there is some sort of irreverence. 
What is the quantifying measure of irreverence, is not clear to me and God who judges the heart of every human being would know best. Will the Lord strike him as did he to the sons of Aaron, Nadab & Abihu (Leviticus 10: 1-2)? 

Fr. C., Parish Priest, Mumbai
4. Date: Thu, 30 Mar 2017 18:19:34 +0000
It is a misuse of the Blessed Sacrament Chapel, something that I would call an abuse. The Blessed Sacrament chapels have been established based on church documents, and directions from the CBCI document entitled - HOLY COMMUNION AND WORSHIP OF THE EUCHARIST OUTSIDE MASS, published by CBCI COMMISSION FOR LITURGY NBCLC, BANGALORE 560005 in the year 1980. I suggest that u pick up a copy from St Pauls. If they don’t have it, I will send you a copy immediately. For a person in your apostolate, quoting from original documents supports what you say. 
Fr. D., 83-year-old Parish Priest, Mumbai
Date: Sat, 1 Apr 2017 02:59:27 +0000
I am busy with Holy Week Program but am sending you the booklet by post and also the portions that pertain to Eucharistic Chapels and Adoration are attached.
Now every church has a sacristy and the statues etc. could have been stored there. There has to be only one Tabernacle housing the Blessed Sacrament. When the mass is over, the tabernacle is closed and Holy Hour is permitted with the Blessed Sacrament in the ciborium or monstrance. 

After Holy Hour, the Blessed Sacrament is reposed in the tabernacle. Mass must not be offered if with the Blessed Sacrament exposed in any part of the church. If the Blessed Sacrament chapel is part of the structure, then it must be closed during the duration of the Mass.

In a very small church where the Tabernacle with the Blessed Sacrament is housed, the location of the Blessed Sacrament can be shifted temporarily to another location till the church Repairs are complete. I have highlighted Section III #9 which states that "A place of some beauty should be chosen for reservation of the Blessed Sacrament ...” and #10: “The custom is “one church, one tabernacle,” placed either on the altar or, if the local Ordinary approves, in some other suitably appointed part of the church.” Therefore statutes, pictures should not be placed in the Blessed Sacrament chapel, because then you will find people praying before statues and ignoring the Real Presence of the Blessed Sacrament.

5. Date: Thu, 30 Mar 2017 18:51:26 +0200
Such things happen in many places. Unless the bishops take real interest to monitor these things there is no remedy, whatever be my comment. I find it strange that during adoration the sacrament of baptism is administered with the back of the priest turned toward the monstrance! 
Fr E., C.M.I., Indian Theologian, Graz, Austria

6. Date: Fri, 31 Mar 2017 18:26:27 +0530
A quick response to your doubts.

Yes, proper decorum should be maintained for Eucharist and Eucharistic adoration. Having said that what will I do if I were the Parish Priest in the event the main church building is under renovation?

The first thing that I would do may be to cancel the Eucharistic adoration until the Church renovation is over and that there is a conducive atmosphere for the adoration.

Second, if the adoration has to go on, I would keep the statues in the main the chapel itself covered with some tarpaulin.

The Priest turning his back to the Eucharist I consider is unavoidable in main circumstances where the tabernacle is behind the altar. But if the baptism was going on while the adoration is going on or the Eucharist is exposed, I would repose the sacrament while administering the baptism and expose it again after the baptism.

While I appreciate your enthusiasm in the correctness of things, being the Lenten season I would advise you not to be too judgmental and if the priest would accept friendly suggestion try that before these thing brought to public domain.

Fr. F., Parish Priest, North East
MY RESPONSE

Date: Fri, 31 Mar 2017 18:37:15 +0530
Thank you very much Fr. F. for answering my questions and for your kind advice.
There is no altar in this Adoration Chapel. Immediately after the baptism ceremony, people started to chat with one another and I had to move three or four groups out. It was all very distressing. Even during the baptism people were entering the Chapel for Adoration.

When in a low and humble voice I asked the parish priest permission to talk to him and get clarification from him, he was arrogant and hostile (unwelcoming) and raised his voice loudly so that all could hear his defensive explanation of my questions regarding the statues being all over the place. I guess then that I am not being judgemental of him. Sadly, most priests do not like to be questioned about anything by lay people.

God bless, Michael
Date: Sun, 2 Apr 2017 21:36:06 +0530
You are quite right! People take too many things for granted and so too the priests. Just as they say, church mouse does not fear God! Everybody gets used to what they are doing. Familiarity breeds contempt! And "I know everything" attitude from the priest makes it worse. Nobody wants to incur a curse from a priest. And so a lot of things are tolerated and often priests have their way! It is far from the ideal that Jesus set before us.

Blessed are those who thirst for hunger for righteousness for they shall be satisfied.

Fr. F.
7. Date: Sat, 1 Apr 2017 16:56:43 +0530
For those who love the Church this is a time to lament. What else to say?

Fr. G., Parish Priest, Kerala
8. Date: Wed, 12 Apr 2017 22:44:31 +0530 

1) As far as it is in order and tidy with central place and prominence given to the Blessed Sacrament, I think it is OK (to have statues of saints around in the Adoration chapel).
2) Only one Tabernacle in any chapel/church - with all the Sacred Species reserved in one place.

3) Baptism can be held anywhere - preferably in the church at the font - if not in the sanctuary - but certainly not with back of the priest to the Exposed Blessed Sacrament 

Though I am not sure if these are canonical infringements, it is certainly against the real love for Our Lord Jesus.

Fr. H., Professor in Theology, Indian seminary
All 8 priests are generally in agreement with one another that the situation at the chapel is inadmissible. 
I also sent the enquiry to three Indian priests (known to me from prior to their ordinations) at the Malta-based International Catholic Programme for Evangelization (ICPE). One replied saying that they were busy.
To: The Archbishop, Archdiocese of Madras-Mylapore Date: Sun, 2 Apr 2017 14:59:51 +0530 

Subject: OUR LADY OF FATIMA CHURCH, KODAMBAKKAM
Dear Archbishop George, 
I am attaching a file on Our Lady of Fatima Church, Kodambakkam. Maybe this is a matter for your intervention, please. 
Yours obediently, Michael

Date: Fri, 7 Apr 2017 19:33:33 +0530

Dear Archbishop George,
With reference to the file that I sent you on April 2, could you please let me know if there are liturgical irregularities in 1) having two tabernacles (for whatever reason) in the same Adoration chapel 2) positioning statues around the Tabernacles (for whatever reason) in the Adoration chapel 3) using the Adoration chapel as a baptistry (with the back of the priest towards the Lord reposed in the Tabernacles).

I could not find clear answers on the Internet or in the replies of several priests to my queries. However all of them did not favour the situation that I described to them. Could you please assign a priest to answer sincere and genuine questions concerning issues like these that I or others find in our Archdiocese. Most priests react hostility to any "questioning" from a lay person who is a stranger to them, as happened with Fr. Edward in this particular case. I would like to have definitive answers to my questions please.
Another letter to you follows. Consecrated hosts were being dropped all over the place at the 11:00 AM Mass at the Santhome Cathedral today.

Yours obediently, Michael Prabhu

Date: Fri, 7 Apr 2017 21:15:00 +0530

Dear Mr. Michael Prabhu,
Peace of Christ!

I thank you for your email and noted its content.

I shall inform the parish priest about your concern.

I feel that these things could be brought directly to the knowledge of the parish priest by you. God bless

+ George A.

Date: Sat, 8 Apr 2017 09:02:58 +0530 EXTRACT

Dear Archbishop George,
I greatly appreciate that you responded to my email and that you were at your pastoral work even after 9:00 pm. God bless you. Thank you for your assurance that you will take up the matter with the parish priest.

In response to your suggestion that I take up my concerns directly with the parish priests themselves, I would like to explain to you why I don't.

Most priests in the city are aware of my ministry and of me and are cold, unwelcoming and even hostile. They look at me as a trouble-maker and I don't blame them for it. But the issues that I raise and the questions that I ask are relevant. 
The problem is that few, if any, Catholics are knowledgeable or care. They simply come and go and want to be in the "good books" of the parish priest and others. In contrast, I am a source of constant irritation. There are places where I am welcomed like at Good Pastor (St. Pauls) where the priest offers me tea and lunch and discusses aspects of my ministry and even removes from their shelves books and DVDs that I object to; but they are very few. Even the nuns like the PDDM sisters in the Cathedral have glossed over some of my complaints like the fact that they do not give "pucca" bills for very expensive purchases that I have made, or that they have sold me defective products, or that they should not be selling statues and artworks of Jesus in the yoga padmasana posture. (He is the Son of God, the Enlightened One, NOT a yogi who achieved enlightenment). There is a lot more than that, but you can figure out why they don't like to see me even coming towards them. Everyone is aware that even if they take corrective action, the reports and articles end up on my web site, with or without names depending on the level of their cooperation or lack of it.

I do put up a lot of files in the Vatican Documents section of my web site, in New Age, in Catholic Apologetics, on "Catholic Issues" etc., and there are more than 1200 files on testimonies of conversion of Hindus and Muslims and Jews, Parsis, and Jains to Christianity and to Catholicism. I have written at least 20 files exposing the heresy of Islam (and over 75 conversion of Muslims) at great danger to my person and family (probably the only Indian Christian to have done so OPENLY, residence address revealed). The purpose of my writing is that I believe that I have a calling to educate those Catholics who are interested in the truth and about things that are otherwise not spoken about in homilies and in Catholic periodicals. The ephesians511 blog (which is not mine but is owned and operated by Mr. X…) has had nearly 400,000 hits in 3 years, he informs me! And against my web site, Catholics, including priests, write to me from all parts of the world. My ministry, web site and email details have been mentioned on EWTN TV and Catholic radio in the United States and Canada since many years. Even radical Hindu web sites (latest March 18) refer to my anti-Hinduisation crusade. But in my parish and local areas I am a pariah and outcast. There really is no point in my approaching the parish priests, though I often try, only to be treated shabbily, to go away with hurts. If I could get a patient hearing and action from the parish priests, I would never engage your precious time.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        
                                                                                                                                                                                Your Grace, I really need to have the answers for the Kodambakkam parish issue. I am temporarily holding up the publishing of my report till I finally get or do not get clarifications from someone responsible in the Church.

It is not as if I do not have good contacts with other Archbishops. Just as an example, during the last few days, I have received several calls and emails from an Archbishop who is mediating with the priests and Provincial of a religious order; one of their priests has raped two young virgin girls and a few others, and they have been transferring him around while he scouts for new victims and pursues the old. My aim was to see that justice is meted out within the Church so that it does not go to the police and the National Council of Women and the media and become public. The Archbishop has been most helpful. I presented him with evidence that the priests who my friends (the two girls) and I contacted did NOTHING for months and eventually turned hostile as if WE are the criminals in this case!! The priest is being recalled to India from the place where we know he is hiding and will be facing us at a place and time determined by us. One Archbishop helped our ministry to stop the false Greek Orthodox "mystic" Vassula Ryden from coming to India in 2012 and also keep her out till today despite support of her by several Archbishops and a Cardinal. Another Bishop stayed at our home when the watchman at the Archbishop's House did not open the gate for him at midnight despite his having informed the Archbishop of the late night arrival of his flight. 

Finally, I believe that you know that along with a team of priests and a few bishops, this ministry got the 2008 St Pauls New Community Bible withdrawn and revised (90% of the pages that I reported as offensive were excised/expunged). I had to fight the top level of the CBCI to make that happen, but I did have good priests and hundreds of lay persons pitching in to enable me to take the matter (and 4 copies of the NCB) to a few dicasteries in Rome. There are still "minor" issues though with the Revised 2011 Edition of the NCB... so I do not recommend it to Catholics. I am still welcome for lunch at St Pauls HQ whenever I am in Bandra, Mumbai.

So Your Grace, you see that I do go through the "proper channels" and proceed higher only when I feel that I have no alternative. I hope that you can now appreciate why I bring to you most Madras-Mylapore pastoral and liturgical issues that I am writing about on my web site. Looking forward to your continued cooperation, and a few words now and then, and your prayers at Holy Mass to encourage me,

Michael Prabhu
On Palm Sunday April 9, 2017, the parish priest Fr. Edward Selvaraj of Our Lady of Fatima Church brought up the issue with the congregation after the church announcements at the 9:15 AM Holy Mass. That he did not do so at any other Mass is only because was speaking to me: he spotted my family members in the pews, and he knew that the “complaint” had gone to the Archbishop from me because of the Baptism that he had ministered to our grandson on March 26. Additionally, I had questioned him about the icons and the two tabernacles immediately after the Baptism. In case I did not mention it earlier, my questions were put to him softly and in a humble tone whereas his response was loud (so that all heard it) and aggressive.
What Fr. Edward said at Mass was basically this:

a) The church Tabernacle and the statues were placed in the Adoration chapel after getting the concurrence of the parishioners.

b) Someone had complained to the Archbishop; these are “silly matters” and could be taken up with him instead of troubling the Archbishop. (He did not say that I had already done so and that he had terminated the conversation.)

c) If anyone had any suggestions on other alternatives, they could approach him.

The assistant parish priest actually laughed when the parish priest dismissed the issue as “silly”. 

During the Masses that day, people toyed with their mobile phones as usual and during the reading of the Palm Sunday gospel, a couple of children had brought their toys along, blessed palm leaves (sacramentals) were irreverently handled by children and some were strewn on the floor (I suppose that the parish priest did not notice all that when he searched the congregation with his eyes for my family), and there were embellishments from the keyboard (a cock crowing, for example) during the reading of the Gospel.

My friends from that parish (and I have quite a few) have witnessed people venerating the statues in the presence of the Tabernacles.  
They see the parish priest as sincerely burdened with making the Masses "attractive" to the faithful and "entertaining". Most parish priests are in that category.
I recall something that my former parish priest Fr. I. Solomon Raj SJ used to regularly do while celebrating Holy Mass. Devotees habitually walked up to the statues of St. Lazarus and our Lady and venerated them in full view of the congregation. Father would admonish them and asked them to refrain from doing so when Jesus was Himself physically present on the altar at Mass.

When parish priests are hostile or unwelcoming (I am talking from over 30 years of experience in Catholic ministry; it is easily almost a hundred percent) to laity to who ask them questions, it is best to email them the questions, which I would do. But how does a lay person get from a hostile priest his email address?
And there are the multitude of priests who will simply ignore your emails. I have the email addresses of at least a thousand priests but I know from experience that it would be an exercise in futility to write to them.

The case of the young ICPE priests is a good example. See page 3.  

The Archbishop has fulfilled his duty by taking up the matter with the parish priest. However, as we go for publishing, “as it was in the beginning is now…” I have not got the exact answers to clear my liturgical doubts.
Accordingly, I have sent my questions to three liturgical sites and I will update this file if and when I hear from them.

1. To: TheOffice@catholicdoors.com Date: Wed, 12 Apr 2017 10:09:20 +0530
Subject: “FAQ”
I visited an Adoration Chapel (separate from the main church building in the parish) where the Blessed Sacrament is exposed. The Sacrament is reposed in the center of a cross (a photograph is below).
1. There were many statues of saints and Our Lady below and around in the sanctuary due to renovation of the main church building. 
2. There was also a tabernacle (brought there from the church, with the Eucharist reposed in it) alongside the regular place in the chapel for the Blessed Sacrament. What do you say about the two tabernacles?
3. A baptism was conducted there with the back of the priest ministering the Sacrament turned to Our Lord. Can the Adoration chapel be used as a baptistry?

There are alternative places in a next-door hall and convent etc. for the icons/statues (and the Tabernacle), but what about the left-over-from-Holy-Mass consecrated hosts which are transferred to a large ciborium and put in the Tabernacle?
As I cannot find the answers online, may I have your comments on these apparent irregularities please?  
Michael Prabhu

Catholic apologist, Chennai, India

michaelprabhu@vsnl.net
2. To: liturgy@zenit.org Date: Wed, 12 Apr 2017 10:16:41 +0530

Subject: QUESTION REGARDING BLESSED SACRAMENT ADORATION CHAPEL
Dear Reverend Father,
-As above-

3. To: liturgy_mla@yahoo.com Date: Wed, 12 Apr 2017 10:18:16 +0530
Subject: QUESTION REGARDING BLESSED SACRAMENT ADORATION CHAPEL
Dear Reverend Father Anscar J. Chapungco SDB,
-As above-

The above section of the file -- from “On Palm Sunday” onwards -- was emailed by me to my Archbishop:

Date: Wed, 12 Apr 2017 12:25:41 +0530 Subject: Re: O.L. OF FATIMA CHURCH, KODAMBAKKAM/FROM MY FORTHCOMING REPORT- FYI PLEASE… …
Adoration questions
http://www.pjp2ea.org/pjp2ea/eventswrk.asp?strArticle=Events/AdorationQuestions.htm EXTRACT
Answered by Fr. John P. Grigus, OFM Conv., Spiritual Director: PJPIIEA

Can I have information on items (Statues, Pictures etc.) being by the Blessed Sacrament in adoration, can there be any and how far must they be?
The regulation regarding the presence of sacred images is treated in the 2003 General Instructions for the Roman Ritual (GIRM), paragraph 318 as follows:

Images of the Lord, the Blessed Virgin Mary, and the Saints, in accordance with the Church’s most ancient tradition, should be displayed for veneration by the faithful in sacred buildings and should be arranged so as to usher the faithful toward the mysteries of faith celebrated there. 

For this reason, care should be taken that their number not be increased indiscriminately, and that they be arranged in proper order so as not to distract the faithful’s attention from the celebration itself. There should usually be only one image of any given Saint. Generally speaking, in the ornamentation and arrangement of a church as far as images are concerned, provision should be made for the devotion of the entire community as well as for the beauty and dignity of the images.

Although the above regulations refer specifically to the presence of sacred images in the body of the church rather than a separate chapel of adoration, one may also apply its principles to make wise decisions regarding the latter. Consequently, though the presence of sacred images would be judged to be permissible in a chapel of adoration as well, the question of number, type and their distance from the Blessed Sacrament exposed must be such as to enhance rather than detract the faithful from the central purpose of Eucharistic adoration – the worship and adoration due to Our Lord himself.  Thus there should not be too many images used, specifically if the chapel is small, and those that may be used (if any at all) should blend in well with the contemplative atmosphere of the chapel. (The organisation of the images in the photograph on page 1 does not appear to conform to this.) In general, outside of a particular depiction of Our Lord Himself (the crucifix, Divine Mercy, Sacred Heart, etc.), exclusive preference should be given to images of Mary and Joseph and perhaps the patron saint of the parish community. 

[…]

G.I.R.M. 314. In accordance with the structure of each church and legitimate local customs, the Most Blessed Sacrament should be reserved in a tabernacle in a part of the church that is truly noble, prominent, readily visible, beautifully decorated, and suitable for prayer.

The one tabernacle should be immovable, be made of solid and inviolable material that is not transparent, and be locked in such a way that the danger of profanation is prevented to the greatest extent possible...

Abuse of the Blessed Sacrament

http://www.saint-mike.net/qa/lit/viewanswer.asp?QID=173 

March 20, 2005

To my absolute horror, after Last Sunday's Mass, the Deacon set up a TV set and VCR directly in front of the altar and Tabernacle and proceeded to show the RCIA candidates and catechumen a religious education video. 
I see this as sacrilege. There is no excuse for using the chapel as a classroom, for ours is a big parish with lots of other available rooms. Also, what a bad example! The Deacon teaches the new Catholics that the Holy of Holies is no different than their living rooms! I am outraged. Seeing this spectacle literally made me want to vomit.
This parish also conducts bible studies in the main chapels of the church, when other rooms are available. This also seems sacrilegious.
The Holy of Holies is not a town hall, a stage, a classroom, or a cafeteria. It is the Dwelling Place of God, and it is a place to offer Sacrifice. 
I was taught that the rooms containing the Blessed Sacrament are holy, and that the only sounds coming from us should be in the form of prayer or song. I was taught not to have conversations with others within the vicinity of the Blessed Sacrament; unless absolutely necessary, and in the case of the latter, only in the form of low whispering. 
What is your opinion? –Mary Ann
I think you are absolutely right, I feel that this should have been done in a classroom and not in the church.  I agree with everything else you have said. -Jacob Slavek

(By the same argument, can the Adoration Chapel with the Tabernacle be used as a baptistry?)
Priest giving talks with the Blessed Sacrament exposed

http://www.saint-mike.net/qa/fs/viewanswer.asp?QID=1654
May 30, 2010
I tried to look up the rightness of a rather common practice, especially among charismatically-oriented groups in certain lands, of the priests giving talks with Eucharist exposed on the altar; I do not remember seeing this practice hardly at all here and thus the concern if this too is a practice that has crept in without much thought given to the aspect of reverence! I would appreciate if you could cite any guidelines on this from the Church.
Having seen how edifying it is to see the priest kneeling and praying in front of the Lord on the altar, incensing the altar etc. like we see on EWTN, it has been bothersome to sit and listen to at times even emotional yelling of some priests right next to the Eucharistic Lord ! –Philo

According to the Order for the Solemn Exposition of the Holy Eucharist, prayer, songs, readings, and time of silent prayer during Exposition of the Blessed Sacrament are permissible. A homily from the readings may be included, I think, during Exposition.

The purpose of Exposition of the Blessed Sacrament is to adore our Lord. To expose the Sacrament just for benediction, or for a meeting, mission, or other presentation is not proper. "Giving talks" is not a homily and thus is improper.

Proper decorum during the Exposition should be maintained at all times.

I am not surprised that Charismatic groups violate this decorum. These groups often seem to think they have rules to themselves apart of the rest of the Church. -Bro. Ignatius Mary OMSM
(By the same argument, can the Adoration Chapel with the Tabernacle be used as a baptistry?)
Blessed Sacrament - guidelines for proper adoration

http://www.saint-mike.net/qa/fs/viewanswer.asp?QID=797  

October 29, 2007

Our parish will be hosting a men's retreat and I will be setting up an Adoration Chapel where folks can come in and out of at any time during the retreat to spend time with the "real presence" of Christ. I know that there is some definite protocol to follow (like not leaving the Monstrance uncovered when "alone", no eating or drinking in the chapel, etc.), but can you provide me with some guidelines to instruct the men on for this? –Sean

You will need to coordinate Adoration with your parish priest. If I remember correctly, you cannot remove the Eucharist from the Tabernacle and place it in the monstrance or return it to the Tabernacle -- a priest must do that.

Once the Blessed Sacrament is exposed, it can never be left alone unless it is covered. Proper decorum is to be maintained in the Chapel -- no chit-chatting, no food, etc.

Your priest should be able to provide you with the full particulars.

Here are the Rules of Conduct for the Adoration Chapel provided by St. Joseph’s Catholic Church in Shreveport, Louisiana:

GUIDELINES AND RULES FOR PERPETUAL EUCHARISTIC ADORATION CHAPEL CONDUCT 

So that all may adore Our Lord without distraction, please consider: 

RESPECT for Our Lord is displayed in the following ways: 

1.      Because the Eucharist is exposed, genuflect on two knees upon entering the Lord's presence. 

2.      Be mindful of proper, respectful attire. 

3.      Greet a fellow adorer with a smile or quiet hello if appropriate; then spend your hour in reverent silence. 

4.      No spontaneous, unscheduled events or sermonizing is allowed. 

5.      Never eat or drink in the chapel, including chewing gum. 

6.      No radios, CD or tape players are allowed. If it is necessary to bring a cellular phone, please set it to "vibrate," and take emergency calls outside the chapel. 

7.      Prayerful silence is required at all times. Thus, please do not bring children who are not able to sit still for an hour.
–Bro. Ignatius Mary OMSM

http://www.saint-mike.net/qa/fs/viewanswer.asp?QID=1658 June 4, 2010
http://www.saint-mike.net/qa/fs/viewanswer.asp?QID=1660 June 6, 2010 EXTRACT
Neither the Stations of the Cross nor any other devotion should be prayed during exposition of the Eucharist.

(By the same argument, can the Adoration Chapel with the Tabernacle be used as a baptistry?)
UPDATE


“Not to oppose error is to approve it, and not to defend the truth is to suppress it” – Pope St. Felix III
NOTE: In this report I may occasionally use bold print, italics, CAPS, or word underlining for emphasis. These will be my personal emphasis and not that of the source that I am quoting. Any footnote preceded by a number in (parenthesis) is my personal library numbering system.

Q: Dear Ron, I visited an Adoration Chapel where the Blessed Sacrament is exposed. There were many statues of saints and Our Lady below and around in the sanctuary due to renovation of the main church building. 2. There was also a tabernacle (separately brought there from the church building) with the Eucharist reposed in it alongside the regular place in the chapel for the Blessed Sacrament. So ‘two, not one’. 3. A baptism was conducted there with the back of the priest ministering the Sacrament turned to Our Lord. May I have your comments on these apparent irregularities please? Michael, India

A: I am not certain if you are saying there are two tabernacles or one in the Adoration Chapel. “§1 The Most Holy Eucharist is to be reserved HABITUALLY in only one tabernacle of a church or oratory. §2 The tabernacle (singular – not plural) in which the blessed Eucharist is reserved should be sited in a distinguished place in the church or oratory, a place which is conspicuous, suitably adorned and conducive to prayer. §3 The tabernacle in which the blessed Eucharist is HABITUALLY reserved is to be immovable, made of solid and non-transparent material, and so locked as to give the greatest security against any danger of profanation.”
 If you are saying that there are two tabernacles containing the Eucharist within the Adoration Chapel, then that situation would be a violation of this Canon. If you are saying that there is one tabernacle containing the Eucharist along with a Eucharist exposed in a Monstrance, then this is permissible. Example: Many churches still have the Blessed Sacrament reserved in a tabernacle in the sanctuary as Mass is said. After confecting the Holy Eucharist for Mass distribution there is the reserved Eucharist in the tabernacle at the same time as consecrated Eucharists are on the altar; both present in the sanctuary. Or, some churches have the tabernacle, with Eucharist within, somewhere in the sanctuary and use the main sanctuary altar to expose the Blessed Sacrament for adoration. No problems here.

“The sanctuary is where the priest and servers have places to perform their proper function, whether it is leading in prayer, announcing the Word of God, or ministering at the altar. The sanctuary should be set off from the rest of the church by a raised floor, special shape or decoration.”
 “This area (sanctuary) should be large enough to accommodate the celebration of all liturgical rites.”
 This would include adoration of the Blessed Sacrament.  “The Most Holy Eucharist shall be reserved in a solid and inviolable tabernacle placed in the middle of the main altar or of a minor, but truly outstanding , altar, or, according to lawful customs and in particular cases to be approved by the local Ordinary, also in some other noble and properly adorned part of the church. It is lawful to celebrate Mass facing the people even if there is a tabernacle, small but suitable, on the altar.”
 To be considered a sanctuary, that area must meet the above definition. 

The situation of several saint statues being around or near the exposed Blessed Sacrament is not particularly a problem if done in good taste – common sense here! Here in the U.S.A. people are permitted to pray rosaries or chaplets while adoring the Blessed Sacrament. Normally your concentration would be on the mystery you are praying at that time. 

Lastly, you said the priest’s back was to the exposed Blessed Sacrament as he did a baptism. The priest should have reposed the Blessed Sacrament during the baptism ceremony. I went to Mass in Santa Clara, CA. where they have Perpetual Adoration 24/7/365. This is in the main church sanctuary. As Mass is being said, or another sacrament such as a wedding, the priest reposes the exposed Blessed Sacrament with an ornate cloth cover that conceals the Monstrance. 

I pray that this missive fully answers your questions. If you require further clarification, please ask. I might add that occasionally priests do or allow what they do because of learning the procedure at seminary or their observation of senior priests or bishops. In these rare cases I have no document that I can quote from.

This report prepared on October 17, 2018 by Ronald Smith, 11701 Maplewood Road, Chardon, Ohio 44024-8482, E-mail: hfministry@roadrunner.com.  Readers may copy and distribute this report as desired to anyone as long as the content is not altered and it is copied in its entirety. In this little ministry I do free Catholic and occult related research and answer your questions. Questions are answered in this format with detailed footnotes on all quotes. IF YOU WOULD LIKE TO BE ON MY LIST TO GET A COPY OF ALL Q&A’S I DO, PLEASE SEND ME A NOTE. If you have a question(s), please submit it to this land mail or e-mail address. Answers are usually forthcoming within one week. Please notify me of any errors you may observe!
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